FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

FEBRUARY 9, 2004

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Paul Williams (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Johnny Dawkins (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer


Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer


Victor Sharpe, Interim Chief Development Officer


Vera Bell, Solid Waste Director


Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Janet C. Jones, City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Council Member Williams, followed by Boy Scout Troop 49, Lewis Chapel Baptist Church, leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:


Mayor Pitts congratulated Boy Scout Troop 49 for working on their Citizenship merit badge, and announced the Boy Scouts of America would be celebrating their 94th anniversary on February 10, 2004.

Special Events


Mayor Pitts announced the Old North State Medical Society was sponsoring on Saturday 21, 2004, at Fayetteville State University Little Butler Theater, a program on preventing teen smoking and tobacco use.


Mayor Pitts also announced that March 6, 2004, would be a day of Praise and a time for churches to come together to give thanks for government and the men and women serving our Country.  He stated this would be held downtown near the Market House.


Council Member Dawkins announced that Methodist College Loyalty Day would be held on the 10th of February, and he requested everyone to make a donation.


Council Member Dawkins stated he wanted to congratulate Fort Bragg, Lt. General John Vines, Colonel Al Aycock, and the officer and non-officer leadership for winning the Army Times Best Post of the Year.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


City Manager Roger Stancil requested to add a closed session for litigation, Gates Four Homeowners Association v. City of Fayetteville, and economic development as Item 15.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby moved to approve the agenda with the addition.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

2.
CONSENT:

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Adopt resolution approving Municipal Maintenance Agreement with NC DOT for maintenance of Computerized Traffic Signal System.

COPY OF RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-006.
3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
P03-56F.  Consider an application by Anthony B. Boone for a Special Use Permit as provided by the City of Fayetteville Code of Ordinances, Article IV, Section 30-107(3), to allow for a bed and breakfast in an R10 Residential District for the property located at 6858 Old Bunce Road.  Containing .50 acres more or less and being the property of Anthony B. and Donna E. Boone as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3270, page 0160, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the history of the Special Use Permit request.  He stated that the Zoning Commission had asked the applicants to appear and answer several questions regarding concerns they had, and the applicants had not complied.  The Zoning Commission recommended denial of the Special Use Permit.

Mr. Teal advised the applicants had not signed up to speak at the public hearing scheduled for this meeting.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 7:15 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to deny the Special Use Permit.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

B.
P04-02F.  Consider the rezoning from PND Planned Neighborhood Development to R5A Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for the property located at 4826 Rosehill Road.  Containing 4.40 acres more or less and being the property of the estate of Virginia Bill Crsel as evidenced by deeds recorded in Deed Book 2642, page 0554, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the current land use, the current zoning, and the 2010 Land Use Plan.  Mr. Teal stated the property was located in a low-density residential development area and was adjacent on its eastern side to College Lakes Park and fronted Rosehill Road.  Mr. Teal advised the Planning staff had recommended approval of an R6 zoning district and denial of the request for R5A zoning.

Mr. Teal explained that a PND district would allow a maximum of 25 units, an R6 district would allow a maximum of 45 units, and an R5A district a maximum of 62 units.


This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. The public hearing opened at 7:25 p.m.

Mr. Stoney Medlin, 7900 McCloud Road, Greensboro, NC, project developer for Weaver Cooke Kirkland Housing, LLC, appeared in favor of the rezoning request.  He stated the project would contain 60 units of affordable housing and would require no City funding because they had applied for North Carolina Housing Finance Agency Tax Credits.

Mr. Medlin reported a market study had indicated there would be a need for 2,105 family housing rentals by 2006 in Cumberland County and this project would represent 4.8 percent of that need.

He stated the benefits of this project would be the ability to use local subcontractors, the collection of water and sewer fees, additional tax revenue, and the provision of affordable housing for the working class.

Mr. Medlin stated there had been opposition to the project, but there would be no increased traffic, no increase in the crime rate, and no loss of property value.  He stated this was a $6 million project which could provide housing for firemen, policemen, and municipal and county employees.

Mr. Donald O. Tise, Jr., Tise-Kiester Architects, PA, 118 East Main Street, Carrboro, NC, stated he had worked on two projects located in Lumberton and Rocky Mount, NC, for Weaver Cooke Kirkland Housing and in his opinion it was a very reputable firm.  He reviewed the site plan for the proposed project.

Mr. Rick L. Allen, Vice President of Harris Brown Management Company, 300 Rainbow Drive, Suite 101, Florence, SC, appeared in favor of the rezoning.  He stated his company had professionally managed over 8,000 units and had received a HUD award for the best complex in the country and a Housing Finance Companies of North Carolina award for the best management company.

Mr. Allen explained that both a credit and a criminal check would be done on each prospective tenant and the standards for acceptance would be high.  He recommended approval of the rezoning request.

Ms. Patricia Qualls, 908 Sunbury Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition.  She stated the developer did not have a stake in the community because he was from out of state.  Ms. Qualls expressed her concerns about the overloading of schools, decrease in property value, and the increase in drug and gang related incidents.

Mr. Terry L. Merritt, 895 Southview Circle, Fayetteville, NC, presented a petition with signatures of approximately 200 persons who opposed the rezoning request.

Mr. Merritt expressed his concerns about safety, the ability of Rosehill Road to handle the increased traffic, and the negative effect the complex would have on their quiet community.

Mr. David Hartley, 658 Pleasant Loop, Fayetteville, NC, inquired if the Council was going to represent the citizens or an out-of-town business.  He expressed his concerns about property devaluation, downgrading of the schools, and traffic on Rosehill Road.  Mr. Hartley stated the fact that there was a strict screening process was an indication of the potential problems the neighborhood could expect.

Mr. Guy Chapman, Sr., 63 Pleasant Loop, Fayetteville, NC, expressed his concerns about traffic on Rosehill Road due to the increased population and the fact that it had become a cut-through from Ramsey Street to Country Club Drive.

Ms. Elinor Robeson, 924 Sunbury Drive, Fayetteville, NC, expressed her concerns about the schools.  She stated she was opposed to the rezoning.

Ms. Sheila York stated this project would be in her back yard and she wanted to remain in a single-family residential area.  She stated she had a fear that the apartments would bring crime into the neighborhood and she did not want it directly in her back yard.

Mr. Stoney spoke in rebuttal and stated if the tax credits were received, the property could not be sold for 30 years.  He stated he also questioned the validity of the petition which had been presented.

The public hearing closed at 7:55 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to deny the rezoning request.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith


Council Member Williams thanked the citizens for taking the time to address the Council.  He stated he could not support the motion because the property values would go up, there was a need for increase in the traffic because that indicated progress, the jobs were needed, and the tax returns would be over $80,000.00 a year.  Mr. Williams stated to deny the request would be to stop development.


Council Member Worthy expressed his opposition to the motion   He stated schools always had growth spurts, not all people could afford a house, and the developer could put 25 units with or without the Council’s approval.


Council Member Massey stated he supported the motion.


Council Member Dawkins stated he applauded both sides and had broken down the figures and it would mean $32,000.00 more for the City a year.  He stated both traffic and growth were problems.


Council Member Williams stated the “not-in-my-neighborhood mentality” was what stopped development.


Council Member Gonzalez stated this was a wonderful project, but Rosehill Road was very dangerous, and based on her own personal experience after a project was built in her neighborhood, crime did increase and properties did loose value.  She stated there should be no detriment to our citizens for an out-of-town company to prosper.


Mayor Pitts stated there was a need for affordable housing, but currently Rosehill Road was a nightmare and adding more population would not help the situation.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 7 in favor to 3 in opposition (Council Members Williams, Dawkins, and Worthy)

C.
P04-03F.  Consider the rezoning from R15 Residential District to R6 Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 2316 Morganton Road.  Containing 1.45 acres more or less and being the property of David H. Fonke as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3095, page 0645, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the current zoning, the current land use, and the 2010 Land Use Plan.  Mr. Teal reported that the Zoning Commission had denied the request to rezone from R15 to R6 and the staff had recommended R10 because R6 was incompatible with the current land use and posed a public safety issue because of its proximity to the signal light at Morganton Road and Churchill Drive and the current level of traffic at that intersection during peak hours.


Mr. Teal advised that the R15 zoning would allow up to 4 units, R10 would allow up to 8 units, and R6 would allow up to 14 units.


A discussion was held regarding the right to build single units or multi-family units on the property, the zoning history of the property located across Morganton Road, and the ingress and egress of the property located at 2316 Morganton Road.


Council Member Dawkins inquired if a driveway could be done on one of the three lots at the back of the property.  Mr. Teal responded a driveway permit would have to be obtained.  He pointed out the additional traffic on Churchill Drive and Hull Road might be a problem.


Council Member Williams inquired why the staff recommended R10 zoning.  Mr. Teal responded based on the Land Use Plan which called for medium density and the existing development, R6 would be incompatible with the property on this side of Morganton Road and R10 would be a compromise between R6 and R15 zoning districts.


This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. The public hearing opened at 8:20 p.m.


Mr. David Fonke, 2316 Morganton Road, Fayetteville, NC, stated he was the owner of the property and had been a resident of Morganton Road since 1985.  He stated he wanted to live on the property and downsize his home.


Mr. Fonke requested to modify his zoning request from R6 to R10.  He stated he did not want to build apartments, but rather wanted to build five homes and retain the house at the end of the cul-de-sac.  Mr. Fonke stated he would have a 30-foot border, his project would not impact the neighbors, and his exit would remain on Morganton Road.  He said the traffic on Hull Road and Churchill Drive was a result of FTCC and Terry Sanford High School.


Mr. Fonke stated in order for growth to take place he should be allowed to bring in new people.


Mr. David F. Borreson, 207 N. Churchill Road, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition to the rezoning request.  He stated his reasons for opposing the request were (1) traffic safety, (2) an already saturated neighborhood, (3) high volume of traffic due to 1400 students and 150 faculty members at Terry Sanford High School and 10,000 students and 175 faculty members at FTCC, and (4) the right of the owner to build from 8 to 14 units if the rezoning request was approved.


Mr. Borreson stated that a site plan did not obligate the owner of the property to a particular number of units, but rather the zoning district allowed an unrestrained use up to the maximum allotment of units.  He requested that a conditional use overlay be used for Mr. Fonke’s property.


Mr. Borreson stated that the neighbors had information that the adjacent lot was being purchased by a business group and was scheduled to close on Friday depending on the vote tonight.  He asked the Council to deny the rezoning request and save the neighborhood from wholesaling of the area.


Mr. Keith McFadyen, 1423 Habersham Drive, Fayetteville NC appeared on behalf of his mother in-law who lived on a lot directly behind the property being rezoned.


Mr. McFadyen stated the current zoning allowed 4 units and he could not understand rezoning the property to allow 14 units when the Zoning Commission had already denied the request.  He stated the owners were talking about developing the area, but the area had already been developed into a one home with a nice yard area.  Mr. McFadyen stated what was being discussed was redevelopment of a neighborhood that had already been established rather than development of a neighborhood.


Mr. McFadyen stated if the property were rezoned, the flood gates would be opened on Morganton Road and because the land was limited in the Haymount area the developers were willing to put a house anywhere to make money.  He stated the neighborhood was currently being squeezed with a 30-unit complex being developed at the corner of Fort Bragg Road and Churchill Drive.


Mr. McFadyen asked the Council not to set a precedent for every property on this end of Morganton Road.  He stated this was not a dying neighborhood, but rather it was a rebuilding neighborhood that had restored and preserved the history of the area.


Ms. Erla Garvin, 209 Hull Road, Fayetteville, NC, stated the reason she was on crutches was because she had been involved in an automobile accident at an intersection on Morganton Road during heavy traffic.  Ms. Garvin stated she lived on Hull Road and had been a part of the constant struggle with traffic in that area.  She stated that thanks to the Fayetteville Police Department the traffic problem was finally settling down, and she did not want to see it start up again.


Ms. Garvin requested the Council deny the rezoning request because it would be the first step to a cancer that would take over the neighborhood.


Mr. Fonke offered rebuttal to the traffic and safety issues raised by the neighbors.  He stated he was opposed to the conditional use overlay which would hold him hostage and he would not be a detriment to the neighborhood.  Mr. Fonke stated he was a man of his word and he would do what he said he would do.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:52 p.m.


City Attorney Karen McDonald informed the Council that when an official had a financial interest in an issue they must abstain from voting on an item, and that Mayor Pro Tem Kirby had a conflict in this item because of the location of her residence.  She stated a motion was needed to allow Ms. Kirby to abstain from discussion or voting on this item.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to allow Mayor Pro Tem Kirby to abstain from voting and discussion on this item.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0) (Council Member Kirby abstaining)

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to follow the Zoning Commission’s recommendation to deny the rezoning request.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


A discussion was held regarding the R6 zoning of the three lots behind the subject property, the entrance onto Morganton Road, and the proposed number of units to be placed on the property.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Williams moved to rezone the property to R10.


City Attorney Karen McDonald ruled the motion was the direct opposite of the motion on the floor and therefore could not be made.

Mayor Pitts inquired if there had been any discussion between the parties regarding a possible compromise.  A discussion ensued, and Mr. Fonke stated he had given a site plan to the parties involved and made himself available but nothing had been addressed.


Mayor Pitts called for a vote on the original motion.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 5 in favor (Council Members Smith, Massey, Haire, Kirby and Worthy) to 4 in opposition (Council Members Williams, Gonzalez, Dawkins and Keefe) (Council Member Kirby abstaining)

4.
P04-01F.  Consider the rezoning from R10 Residential District to R5A Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 815 Tally Drive.  Containing 2.25 acres more or less and being the property of PNO Property Rentals, LLC, as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 6067, page 0502, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He stated the property owner was satisfied with the Zoning Commission’s recommendation of R6.  Mr. Bruce Bauer, attorney for the applicant, stated his client was in agreement with R6, and therefore no appeal had been filed.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve the R6 zoning district.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

5.
P04-06F.  Consider the rezoning from R10 Residential District to C1 Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 2216 Hope Mills Road.  Containing 0.28 acres more or less and being the property of John L. McKinney and wife, Cyndi L., as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5554, page 0687, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He explained the Zoning Commission recommended rezoning the property to P2.  He reviewed the current zoning and land use.


Mr. Teal stated the property owner had requested C1 by mistake and really wanted P2, and therefore, no appeal had been filed.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve P2.

SECOND:
Council Member Dawkins

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

6.
Update on Council Strategic Plan.


City Manager Roger Stancil and Mr. Bill Martin, Cumberland County Business Council, presented this item.


Mr. Stancil began the update by reviewing the third quarter activities of the FY 2002-04 Strategic Plan to include PWC, Annexation, and Homeland Security actions.


Mr. Bill Martin, President, Cumberland County Business Council (CCBC), reviewed the third quarter activities for the City Marketing Program and the Master Economic Development Plan.  He reported the CCBC had hosted one prospect visit as well as visits by three prospects.  He reported a draft RFP had been developed for the establishment of the Military Business Center to provide assistance to local firms in securing contracts, and a meeting had been held with developers to generate interest in downtown projects.


A discussion ensued regarding the status of the Renaissance Plan projects, the bid process to be used for procuring military contracts, and the need to help existing businesses grow in addition to recruiting new businesses.


Mr. Stancil further reported on the Management Agenda to include the Public Transportation Regional Study Update, the Festival of Flight, the City Gateways Plan, the Festival Park, the submittal of the Weed and Seed application to the Department of Justice for the 71st Redevelopment Area, and solid waste activities.


A discussion was held regarding the use of grant funds for the Cape Fear River Trail, the status of the Bonnie Doone Master Plan, the installation of curbs and gutters on Robeson Street, the contracting out for cleanup from storm debris, and the partnerships between the cities in the State for storm cleanup and the 54 Electricities for power problem cleanup 


A copy of the FY 2003-04 Strategic Plan is on file in the City Manager’s Office.

7.
Consider changes to Council meeting schedule:


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

A.
Set special meeting with Public Works Commission Board for April 12, 2004, to give budget direction and discuss matters of mutual interest.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Dawkins

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

B.
Cancel March 8, 2004, Council meeting due to NLC Conference in Washington, D.C.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

C.
Set dates, time, and place for Council retreat sessions.


Discussion was held by the Council.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to approve the meeting for the 4th and 15th of March with an alternative date to be picked for the 11th.

SECOND:
Council Member Dawkins

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Smith)

Council Member Smith stated she would only attend two meetings because she had not been in favor of setting multiple meetings.

8.
Presentation of Old Wilmington Road Economic Development Plan.

Mr. Victor Sharpe, Interim Community Development Director, presented this item.  He introduced Dr. Richard Ellis, Fayetteville State University.


Dr. Ellis stated the purpose of the Study was to evaluate the potential of the Wilmington Road Area, to support a commercial development, and to foster private development and investment in the target area that would serve and provide jobs for its residents.

Dr. Ellis reported the residents wanted the survey designed so that it would obtain information about the need for (1) a senior citizens center, (2) an elementary school, (3) the types of stores in a retail shopping center, (4) the need for more lights, (5) a mobile police station, (6) a recreation center, and (7) traffic safety issues.


Dr. Ellis presented a site plan sketch with a 12,000 square foot shopping center building, a 5,000 square foot fast food store, and a 3,000 square foot minimart with four gas pumps under a canopy.


Dr. Ellis recommended public-private financing to counter the high-risk nature of the proposed venture with the total cost of the shopping center being projected to be $1.26 million.  He suggested that $850,000.00 be a bank loan and $122,629.00 be raised by selling New Market Tax Credits, and that the City fill the financing gap in the form of a $300,000.00 loan for the shopping center and the land valued at $12,580.00.  Dr. Ellis also proposed the City contribute another $100,000.00 for infrastructure participation as incentive and leverage for the $1 million fast food and gas station development.


Dr. Ellis requested the results of the study be included in the Consolidated Plan and in HOPE applications and that a grant be approved in the range of $60,000.00 to $90,000.00 for land acquisition, environmental studies, bank and other funding proposals, architectural plans, and to solicit bids from potential developers.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to adopt the Plan with a delay in the funding until budget time.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

9.
Consider contract with Cherry, Bekaert & Holland for Audit of Accounts for Fiscal Year 2003-2004 for a professional fee not to exceed $86,500.00.

Ms. Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, presented this item.  She recommended the Council authorize the Mayor to execute the Contract to Audit Accounts with Cherry, Bekaert & Holland in an amount not to exceed $86,500.00 for FY 2004.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to authorize the Mayor to execute the contract for $86,500.00.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

10.
Presentation of update of initial zoning process for annexation.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He gave an update on the process being used to determine the nearest comparable zones to the County’s zones.  Mr. Teal reported he would be back to the Council on February 23, 2004, with a recommendation.

11.
Report from City-County Liaison Committee.

Council Member Massey, Vice Chair, presented this item.  He reviewed the items covered at the meeting to include an update on the Parks and Recreation merger, the possible merger of the City and County Economic Development Departments and Inspection Departments.

Council Member Massey asked for the Council’s input for future agenda items.

Council Member Williams requested to add a discussion about the merger of the City and County governments.


Council Member Haire requested to discuss the Gateways and the need for budget support from the County for the public transportation system.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to accept the report.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

12.
Discussion on how we could work with the sanitation companies to allow them to bid on garbage pickup for the City of Fayetteville.


Council Member Massey presented this item.  He stated he was concerned about the citizens complaints about residential garbage pickup in the recently annexed areas and he inquired of Mr. Stancil if the residential pickup was going out for bids after two years.


Mr. Stancil stated that the City had contracted for 34 percent of the residential pickup to be done by private contractors with the City providing 66 percent of the pickup using City employees, and that prior to the June 2003 annexation the City had 13,931 customers that were being contracted out for garbage pickup under the statutorily required two-year contracts.

He reviewed the Council’s recent decision that on July 1, 2004, the City would take over 6,900 of those customers for in-house pickup because it would cost much less than what the private haulers would charge for the same service.  Mr. Stancil advised this would leave 7,000 customers under the statutorily required contract that would have ended July 1, 2004, but had been extended to July 1, 2005.


Mr. Stancil reported that in area 4B, which had been annexed in June 2003, there were 1,103 customers who had been contracted out until June 30, 2005.


Mr. Stancil reported he was planning to bid 4,423 customers in Phase V for contracts beginning July 1, 2004, and then next year when the contracts became due another 7,396 customers would be bid for a total of 11,500 customers.


Mr. Stancil stated he felt 11,500 was a reasonable number to bid, because if the number got much bigger the larger companies would bid on the contracts and the business would be taken away from everybody.


Council Member Massey inquired if the City had any documentation from the citizens in Area 4B regarding their satisfaction with the solid waste residential pickup services being delivered by either the City or private haulers.


Mr. Stancil stated he had no knowledge of any large number of complaints being received from that area.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to have a study made particularly of the citizens from Area 4B in terms of what their perceptions would be of solid waste pickup in their residential area.

SECOND:
Council Member Williams

Council Member Massey requested that the study be looked at in terms of its relationship to the current plans to improve the overall operation or to increase the degree of privatization or contracting and what could be done to make it better for the citizens.


Council Member Worthy inquired why Area 4B was being targeted when this was a particular problem throughout the City and why were not all of the citizens being asked the same question.


Council Member Massey stated this information could be gathered fairly quickly and would be a microcosm of what might be seen on a larger scale.


Mayor Pitts stated the question became whether Area 4B would be a representative sampling of the entire community.


Council Member Keefe stated the sampling would give the impact felt by a recently annexed area.  He inquired if the City required private haulers to have certain equipment.


Mr. Stancil replied that a standard route for cities throughout the state for one day with one crew would be 700 to 850 customers per route per day.


Council Member Keefe inquired if the pickup would be bid out in a zone of sorts.  Mr. Stancil replied it would be in a concentrated area, and he felt that most haulers in this area would be able to bid on the number of customers being discussed.

Mr. Stancil requested to make a correction in that Area 4A effective June 30, 2001, was Tiffany Pines and Area 4B effective June 1, 2003, was the area around Hope Mills Road.


Mr. Stancil informed the Council that a City-wide survey of satisfaction with City services had just been completed with a report due in March 2004, and part of the survey dealt with solid waste services and peoples’ response to that service.  Mr. Stancil explained the report would be broken down in geographical areas and other demographics.  He suggested the Council might want to review the survey and then decide if more detailed information would be needed.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to table this item for 60 days.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

Council Member Williams stated his concern was that business was being taken from the private haulers and he wanted to be sure they would be able to bid.  He stated he did not want to put them out of business, but he wanted them to have the opportunity to bid.

VOTE:

UNANIMOUS (10-0)

Mr. Stancil stated for clarification that 4,423 customers would be bid now for July 1, 2004, service with 6,000 customers in the Phase V area being served by the City.  He stated he would be coming back at the next Council meeting with the authorization to buy the trucks needed to do that.

Mayor Pitts stated this motion had been voted on and any discussion would have to be related to the other motion.

MOTION:
Council Member Williams moved to direct the staff to look at the most recent decision made on the 6,000 which was based on Waste Management and had not been opened to the open bidding process, and he wanted to open it up to include the others beside that 6,000.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

City Attorney Karen McDonald stated the proposal made by Council Member Williams was a matter that had already been voted on and the Council had specific guidelines and rules about bringing matters back for reconsideration.

Mayor Pitts stated he did not know if he agreed with Mrs. McDonald’s assessment because the conversation was about the bidding process and the other vote had been about a study and this had resulted in more than one issue in the item.  Mayor Pitts deferred to the City Attorney’s ruling.

Mrs. McDonald stated she was not saying it could not be done, but she was saying there was a very specific process that needed to take place, which required a motion to reconsider at the beginning of the meeting with a three-fourths vote of the membership agreeing to rehear the matter.

She stated this could not be done tonight, but it could be set for a subsequent meeting.

Council Member Williams stated he wanted the motion as it stands to exclude the 6,000.  He stated he wanted the motion to be that City Management to again open up the process not for that 6,000 but for the other areas to be of sufficient number not 4,000 or less.

Mr. Stancil stated that was going to happen to the 4,423 customers.

Council Member Williams withdrew his motion.

13.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

A.
APPOINTMENTS:

1.
Fayetteville Airport Commission - 1 nomination made – 1 appointment needed


Council Member Massey stated Mr. Charles Koonce had requested his name be withdrawn from the nominations.


Mrs. Carolyn Gaskins was appointed to the fill-in position.

2.
Fayetteville Finance Corporation - 4 vacancies - 5 nominations made


Council Member Haire withdrew Ms. Pam Waller’s nomination.


Mr. Roger L. Stancil, Ms. Lisa Smith, Mr. David Little, and Mr. Keith Love were appointed to the Fayetteville Finance Corporation.

3.
Firemen's Relief Fund - Appoint Interim Chief Nichols to replace James Hall


Interim Fire Chief Nichols was appointed to the Firemen’s Relief Fund .

B.
NOMINATIONS:

1.
Public Arts Commission - 3 vacancies (2 nominees from Museum of Art and 1 nominee from Arts Council)


No nominations were made.

14.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Report on using the Market House as a museum.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He recommended the he be allowed to continue to work on the museum issue and to gather the museum professionals to develop a plan and to discuss the idea of a museum authority.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to follow the City Managers recommendation and to report back to the Council within six months.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

14.
Closed session for litigation.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to go into closed session to discuss litigation, Gates Four Homeowners Association, et al. v. City of Fayetteville, and economic development.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The closed session began at 10:55 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to resume the regular session.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The regular session resumed at 11:13 p.m.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
PWC:  Strategic Business Decisions Report from Chairman for January 2004.
2.
City of Fayetteville Linear Park – minutes of January 6, 2004.

3.
Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission – minutes of October 27 and November 24, 2003.

4.
Fayetteville Redevelopment Commission – minutes of November 12, 2003.

5.
FAEDC – minutes of December 16, 2003.

6.
Copy of Chamber E-News.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 11:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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